PROGRESS SOFTWARE CORP /MA Form 10-Q July 10, 2009

Table of Contents

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-0

(Mark One)

b Quarterly report pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 For the Quarterly Period Ended May 31, 2009

OR

O Transition report pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934
Commission File Number: 033-41752
PROGRESS SOFTWARE CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

MASSACHUSETTS

04-2746201

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

14 Oak Park

Bedford, Massachusetts 01730

(Address of principal executive offices)(Zip code)

Telephone Number: (781) 280-4000

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.

Yes b No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files).

Yes o No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions large accelerated filer , accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer o

Accelerated filer o

Non-accelerated filer o

(Do not check if a smaller reporting company o company)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).

Yes o No b

As of June 30, 2009, there were 40,093,000 shares of the registrant s common stock, \$.01 par value per share, outstanding.

PROGRESS SOFTWARE CORPORATION FORM 10-Q FOR THE THREE MONTHS ENDED MAY 31, 2009 INDEX

PART I	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Consolidated Financial Statements	3
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of May 31, 2009 and November 30, 2008	3
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three months and six months	
	ended May 31, 2009 and 2008	4
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended May 31,	
	2009 and 2008	5
	Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	6
<u>Item 2.</u>	Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	15
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	23
<u>Item 4.</u>	Controls and Procedures	23
PART II	OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1. Item	Legal Proceedings	24
<u>1A.</u>	Risk Factors	25
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	25
Item 4.	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	25
Item 5.	Other Information	26
Item 6.	Exhibits	27
	<u>Signatures</u>	28
Fx-10 12 Progra	ess Software Corporation 2009 Fiscal Year Non-Employee Director Compensation Plan	20
	by ment Letter Agreement, dated May 12, 2009 Barry N. Bycoff	
	byment Letter Agreement, dated May 12, 2009 Richard D. Reidy	
	eation Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act - Richard D. Reidy	
	eation Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act - Norman R. Robertson eation Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act	
<u> </u>	2	

Table of Contents

PART 1. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets (unaudited)

(In thousands)

Table of Contents

	May 31, 2009	November 30, 2008
Assets		
Current assets:		
Cash and equivalents	\$ 133,903	\$ 96,485
Short-term investments	14,832	22,044
Total cash and short-term investments	148,735	118,529
Accounts receivable, net	88,880	94,795
Other current assets	26,090	18,664
Deferred income taxes	16,417	14,264
Total current assets	280,122	246,252
Property and equipment, net	61,859	63,147
Acquired intangible assets, net	99,878	108,869
Goodwill	219,770	233,385
Deferred income taxes	33,145	29,618
Investments in auction rate securities	56,165	62,364
Auction rate securities rights offering	2,040	2,850
Other assets	5,194	5,885
Total	\$ 758,173	\$ 752,370
Liabilities and Shareholders Equity Current liabilities:		
Current portion, long-term debt	\$ 344	\$ 330
Accounts payable	10,184	11,592
Accrued compensation and related taxes	37,094	46,001
Income taxes payable	1,769	3,926
Other accrued liabilities	30,363	43,750
Short-term deferred revenue	149,181	135,786
Total current liabilities	228,935	241,385
Long-term debt, less current portion	849	1,022
Long-term deferred revenue	5,492	7,957
Deferred income taxes	5,599	10,023

5

Other non-current liabilities	9,332	10,531
Commitments and contingencies Shareholders equity: Common stock and additional paid-in capital; authorized, 100,000 shares; issued		
and outstanding, 40,079 shares in 2009 and 39,904 shares in 2008	225,958	216,261
Retained earnings, including accumulated other comprehensive losses of (\$7,544) in 2009 and (\$14,033) in 2008	282,008	265,191
Total shareholders equity	507,966	481,452
Total	\$ 758,173	\$ 752,370
See notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.		

Table of Contents

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations (unaudited)

(In thousands, except per share data)

	Three Months Ended May 31,			s Ended May		
		2009	-,	2008	2009	2008
Revenue:						
Software licenses	\$	38,513	\$	45,015	\$ 84,365	\$ 90,117
Maintenance and services		78,534		82,927	153,542	159,392
Total revenue		117,047		127,942	237,907	249,509
Costs of revenue:						
Cost of software licenses		1,527		2,164	3,844	4,460
Cost of maintenance and services		15,997		17,715	33,330	35,356
Amortization of acquired intangibles for purchased						
technology		5,069		2,817	9,797	5,490
Total costs of revenue		22,593		22,696	46,971	45,306
Gross profit		94,454		105,246	190,936	204,203
Operating expenses:		12 505		40.150	97.920	04.000
Sales and marketing		43,505		48,158	87,820	94,000
Product development		23,023		20,530	47,942	41,223
General and administrative		13,830		14,605	28,406	28,505
Restructuring expense		(30)			5,448 220	
Acquisition-related expenses		110		1 240		2.722
Amortization of other acquired intangibles		2,474		1,349	4,840	2,723
Total operating expenses		82,912		84,642	174,676	166,451
Income from operations		11,542		20,604	16,260	37,752
Other income (expense):						
Interest income and other		602		2,659	1,675	5,814
Foreign currency loss		(1,062)		(474)	(906)	(563)
Total other income (expense), net		(460)		2,185	769	5,251
Income before provision for income taxes		11,082		22,789	17,029	43,003
Provision for income taxes		4,175		8,318	6,471	15,696
Net income	\$	6,907	\$	14,471	\$ 10,558	\$ 27,307

Earnings per share: Basic Diluted	\$ \$	0.17 0.17	\$ \$	0.35 0.33	\$ \$	0.26 0.26	\$ \$	0.65 0.62
Weighted average shares outstanding: Basic Diluted		39,997 40,697		41,483 43,238		39,969 40,609		41,861 43,706
See notes to unaudited condensed consolidated final	ncial sta 4							

Table of Contents

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (unaudited)

(In thousands)

	Six Months E 2009	nded May 31, 2008
Cash flows from operating activities:	Φ 10.550	Ф 27.207
Net income A divergence to recognize not income to not each provided by energing activities.	\$ 10,558	\$ 27,307
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities: Depreciation and amortization of property and equipment	5,052	5,275
Amortization of acquired intangible assets	14,637	8,213
Stock-based compensation	8,065	8,080
Deferred income taxes	(478)	2,256
Tax benefit from stock options	(231)	2,294
Excess tax benefit from stock options	(3)	(1,417)
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, net of effects from acquisitions:	,	, , ,
Accounts receivable, net	9,161	8,625
Other current assets	(2,524)	(562)
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(28,156)	(17,582)
Income taxes payable	(2,724)	(4,442)
Deferred revenue	4,564	8,784
Net cash provided by operating activities	17,921	46,831
Cash flows from investing activities:		
Purchases of investments available for sale	(13,318)	(140,806)
Sales and maturities of investments available for sale	25,930	312,484
Purchases of property and equipment	(3,242)	(3,935)
Acquisition, net of cash acquired		(5,728)
Investment in IONA Technologies		(6,668)
Increase in other non-current assets	(136)	(411)
Net cash provided by investing activities	9,234	154,936
Cash flows from financing activities:		
Issuance of common stock	5,442	18,024
Excess tax benefit from stock options	3	1,417
Payment of long-term debt	(161)	(149)
Repurchase of common stock	(3,767)	(62,921)
Net cash provided by (used for) financing activities	1,517	(43,629)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash	8,746	4,596
Net increase in cash and equivalents	37,418	162,734
Cash and equivalents, beginning of period	96,485	53,879
Cash and equivalents, end of period	\$ 133,903	\$ 216,613

See notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

5

Table of Contents

Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements Note 1: Basis of Presentation

We have prepared the accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) regarding interim financial reporting. Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and footnotes required by accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America for complete financial statements and these unaudited financial statements should be read in conjunction with the audited financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended November 30, 2008.

There have been no significant changes in our adoption of new accounting pronouncements or in our application of our significant accounting policies that were disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended November 30 2008, other than the impact of our adoption of Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Statement No. 161, Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities, an amendment of FASB Statement No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities and FASB Staff Position (FSP) FAS 157-2, Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 157 which relates to the adoption of the provisions in FASB Statement No. 157, Fair Value Measurements for nonfinancial assets and liabilities. The adoption of these accounting pronouncements had no significant impact on our consolidated financial statements.

We have prepared the accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements on the same basis as the audited financial statements, and these financial statements include all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments, necessary for a fair presentation of the results of the interim periods presented. The operating results for the interim periods presented are not necessarily indicative of the results expected for the full fiscal year.

New Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2006, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 141R, Business Combinations (SFAS 141R). SFAS 141R establishes a framework to improve the relevance and comparability of the information that a reporting entity provides in its financial reports about a business combination and its effects. SFAS 141R applies prospectively to business combinations for which the acquisition date is on or after the beginning of the first annual reporting period beginning on or after December 15, 2008. We will apply SFAS 141R to any acquisition after the date of adoption.

In December 2007, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 160, Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements, an amendment of ARB No. 51 (SFAS 160). This standard changes the accounting for noncontrolling (minority) interests in consolidated financial statements including the requirements to classify noncontrolling interests as a component of consolidated shareholders—equity, and the elimination of minority interest—accounting in results of operations with earnings attributable to noncontrolling interests reported as a part of consolidated earnings.

Additionally, SFAS 160 revises the accounting for both increases and decreases in a parent—s controlling ownership interest. SFAS 160 will not be effective for us until December 1, 2009. We are currently evaluating the impact of adopting SFAS 160 on our consolidated financial statements.

In April 2008, the FASB issued FSP FAS 142-3, Determination of the Useful Life of Intangible Assets . FSP FAS 142-3 amends the factors that should be considered in developing renewal or extension assumptions used to determine the useful life of a recognized intangible asset under FASB Statement No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets . FSP FAS 142-3 will not be effective for us until December 1, 2009. We are currently evaluating the impact of adopting FSP FAS 142-3 on our consolidated financial statements.

In April 2009, the FASB issued three related FSPs: (i) FSP FAS No. 115-2 and FAS No. 124-2, Recognition of Presentation of Other-Than-Temporary Impairments (FSP FAS 115-2 and FAS 124-2), (ii) FSP FAS No. 107-1 and Accounting Principles Board Opinion (APB) No. 28-1, Interim Disclosures about Fair Value of Financial Instruments (FSP FAS 107-1 and APB 28-1), and (iii) FSP FAS No. 157-4, Determining the Fair Value When the Volume and Level of Activity for the Asset or Liability Have Significantly Decreased and Identifying Transactions That Are Not Orderly (FSP FAS 157-4), which will be effective for us beginning in the third quarter of fiscal 2009. FSP FAS 115-2 and FAS 124-2 amend the other-than-temporary impairment guidance in U.S. GAAP for debt securities to modify the requirement for recognizing other-than-temporary impairments, change the existing

6

Table of Contents

impairment model, and modify the presentation and frequency of related disclosures. FSP FAS 107-1 and APB 28-1 require disclosures about fair value of financial instruments for interim reporting periods as well as in annual financial statements. FSP FAS 157-4 provides additional guidance for estimating fair value in accordance with FASB Statement No. 157, Fair Value Measurements. We are currently evaluating the impact of adopting these FSPs, but we do not expect the adoption to have a material impact on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Note 2: Revenue Recognition

We recognize software license revenue upon shipment of the product or, if delivered electronically, when the customer has the right to access the software, provided that the license fee is fixed or determinable, persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists and collection is probable. We do not consider software license arrangements with payment terms greater than ninety days beyond our standard payment terms to be fixed and determinable and therefore such software license fees are recognized as cash becomes due. We do not license our software with a right of return and generally do not license our software with conditions of acceptance. If an arrangement does contain conditions of acceptance, we defer recognition of the revenue until the acceptance criteria are met or the period of acceptance has passed. We generally recognize revenue for products distributed through application partners and distributors when sold through to the end-user.

We generally sell our software licenses with maintenance services and, in some cases, also with consulting services. For the undelivered elements, we determine vendor-specific objective evidence (VSOE) of fair value to be the price charged when the undelivered element is sold separately. VSOE for maintenance sold in connection with a software license is the amount that will be separately charged for the maintenance renewal period. VSOE for consulting services is the amount charged for similar engagements when a software license sale is not involved. We generally recognize revenue from software licenses sold together with maintenance and/or consulting services

We generally recognize revenue from software licenses sold together with maintenance and/or consulting services upon shipment using the residual method, provided that the above criteria have been met. If VSOE of fair value for the undelivered elements cannot be established, we defer all revenue from the arrangement until the earlier of the point at which such sufficient VSOE does exist or all elements of the arrangement have been delivered, or if the only undelivered element is maintenance, then we recognize the entire fee ratably. If payment of the software license fees is dependent upon the performance of consulting services or the consulting services are essential to the functionality of the licensed software, then we generally recognize both the software license and consulting fees using the percentage of completion method.

We recognize maintenance revenue ratably over the term of the applicable agreement. We generally recognize revenue from services, primarily consulting and customer education, as the related services are performed.

Note 3: Earnings Per Share

We compute basic earnings per share using the weighted average number of common shares outstanding. We compute diluted earnings per share using the weighted average number of common shares outstanding plus the effect of outstanding dilutive stock options and awards using the treasury stock method and outstanding deferred stock units. The following table provides the calculation of basic and diluted earnings per share on an interim basis:

.

Table of Contents

(In thousands, except per share data)

	Three Months Ended May			Six Months Ended M			d May	
			31,		31,			
		2009		2008		2009		2008
Net income	\$	6,907	\$	14,471	\$	10,558	\$	27,307
Weighted average shares outstanding		39,997		41,483		39,969		41,861
Dilutive impact from common stock equivalents		700		1,755		640		1,845
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding		40,697		43,238		40,609		43,706
Earnings per share:								
Basic	\$	0.17	\$	0.35	\$	0.26	\$	0.65
Diluted	\$	0.17	\$	0.33	\$	0.26	\$	0.62

Stock options and awards to purchase approximately 7,352,000 shares and 2,865,000 shares of common stock were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share in the second quarter of fiscal years 2009 and 2008, respectively, because these securities were anti-dilutive. Stock options and awards to purchase approximately 7,571,000 shares and 2,715,000 shares of common stock were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share in the first six months of fiscal years 2009 and 2008, respectively, because these securities were anti-dilutive.

Note 4: Stock-based Compensation

Our stock-based compensation expense reflects the fair value of stock-based awards measured at the grant date and is recognized over the relevant service period. We estimate the fair value of each stock-based award on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option valuation model. The Black-Scholes option valuation model incorporates assumptions as to stock price volatility, the expected life of options, a risk-free interest rate and dividend yield.

The following table provides the classification of stock-based compensation expense as reflected in our consolidated statements of operations:

(In thousands)

	Three Montl					
	3	31,	Six Months Ended May 31,			
	2009	2008	2009	2008		
Cost of software licenses	\$ 8	\$ 13	\$ 20	\$ 35		
Cost of maintenance and services	231	226	468	493		
Sales and marketing	1,398	1,419	2,885	2,850		
Product development	1,003	937	1,947	1,856		
General and administrative	1,609	1,515	2,745	2,846		
Total stock-based compensation expense	\$4,249	\$4,110	\$8,065	\$8,080		

Note 5: Income Taxes

We provide for deferred income taxes resulting from temporary differences between financial and taxable income. We record valuation allowances to reduce deferred tax assets to the amount that is more likely than not to be realized. We have not provided for U.S. income taxes on the undistributed earnings of non-U.S. subsidiaries, as these earnings have been permanently reinvested or would be principally offset by foreign tax credits.

Domestically, we have completed the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) audit for the periods through fiscal 2005. Certain issues are currently in the appeals process. State taxing authorities are currently examining our income tax returns for years through fiscal 2005. Our U.S. federal and, with some exceptions, our state income tax returns have been examined or are closed by statute for all years prior to fiscal 2003, and we are no longer subject to audit for those periods.

8

Table of Contents

Internationally, tax authorities for certain non-U.S. jurisdictions are also examining returns affecting unrecognized tax benefits, none of which are material to our balance sheet, cash flows or statements of operations. With some exceptions, we are generally no longer subject to tax examinations in non-U.S. jurisdictions for years prior to fiscal 2002.

We believe that we have adequately provided for any reasonably foreseeable outcomes related to our tax audits and that any settlement will not have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position or results of operations. However, there can be no assurances as to the possible outcomes.

Note 6: Fair Value Measurements

The following table details the fair value measurements within the fair value hierarchy of our financial assets: (*In thousands*)

		Fair Value Measurements at the Reporting Dat					
		Using					
			Quoted				
]	Prices in				
			Active	Sig	gnificant		
			Markets		Other	S	Significant
			Using	Ob	servable		
	May 31,	I	Identical	Inputs		Unobservable	
			Assets			Inp	uts (Level
Description	2009	(Level 1)	(Level 2)		3)
Available-for-sale securities	\$ 55,037	\$	14,832			\$	40,205
Trading securities	15,960						15,960
Put option related to ARS rights offering	2,040						2,040
Foreign exchange derivatives	(57)			\$	(57)		
Total	\$ 72,980	\$	14,832	\$	(57)	\$	58,205

The valuation technique used to measure fair value for our Level 1 and Level 2 assets is a market approach, using prices and other relevant information generated by market transactions involving identical or comparable assets. The valuation technique used to measure fair value for our Level 3 assets is an income approach, where the expected weighted average future cash flows were discounted back to present value for each asset, except for the put option related to the auction rate securities (ARS) rights offering, which is based on the difference in value between the par value and the fair value of the associated ARS.

In November 2008, we accepted a settlement offer in the form of a rights offering from UBS Financial Services (UBS), the investment firm that brokered the original purchases of the \$18.0 million par value of ARS that we acquired as part of our acquisition of IONA Technologies PLC. The rights offering provides us with a put option to sell these securities at par value to UBS during a period beginning on June 30, 2010. Since the settlement agreement is a legally enforceable firm commitment, the put option is recognized as a financial asset at its fair value of \$2.0 million in our financial statements at May 31, 2009, and is accounted for separately from the associated securities. Changes in the fair value of the put option, based on the difference in value between the par value and the fair value of the associated ARS, are recognized in current period earnings. We have elected to measure the put option at fair value pursuant to FASB Statement No. 159, The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities Including an amendment of FASB Statement No. 115 and subsequent changes in fair value will also be recognized in current period earnings.

9

Table of Contents

The following table reflects the activity for our financial assets measured at fair value using Level 3 inputs: (in thousands)

	Level 3 Financial Assets
Balance, December 1, 2008	\$ 65,214
Redemptions and sales	(5,400)
Unrealized losses included in accumulated other comprehensive income	(1,609)
Unrealized gain on ARS trading securities included in other income	810
Unrealized loss on put option related to ARS rights offering included in other income	(810)
Balance, May 31, 2009	\$ 58,205

Note 7: Derivative Instruments

We use derivative instruments to manage exposure to fluctuations in the values of foreign currencies, which exist as part of our on-going business operations. Certain assets and forecasted transactions are exposed to foreign currency risk. Our objective for holding derivatives is to eliminate or reduce the impact of foreign currency risk. We periodically monitor our foreign currency exposures to enhance the overall effectiveness of our foreign currency hedge positions. Principal currencies hedged include the euro, British pound, Brazilian real, Japanese yen, South African rand and Australian dollar. We do not enter into derivative instruments for speculative purposes, nor do we hold or issue any derivative instruments for trading purposes. We enter into certain derivative instruments that may not be designated as hedges under FASB Statement No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities (SFAS 133). Although these derivatives do not qualify for hedge accounting, we believe that such instruments are closely correlated with the underlying exposure, thus managing the associated risk.

We generally use foreign currency option contracts that are not designated as hedging instruments under SFAS 133 to hedge a portion of forecasted international cash flows for up to one year in the future. During the first six months of fiscal 2009, we entered into various foreign currency option contracts which expired prior to May 31, 2009. Losses of (\$0.6) million on those contracts were recorded in other income in the statement of operations. There were additional outstanding foreign currency option contracts with a fair value of \$0.3 million which are included in other assets on the balance sheet at May 31, 2009.

We also use forward contracts that are not designated as hedging instruments under SFAS 133 to hedge the impact of the variability in exchange rates on accounts receivable and collections denominated in certain foreign currencies. We generally do not hedge the net assets of our international subsidiaries. All forward contracts, whether designated in hedging relationships or not, are recorded at fair value in other current assets on the balance sheet at the end of each reporting period. During the first six months of fiscal 2009, gains of \$2.2 million from realized net gains and changes in the fair value of our forward contracts were recognized in other income in the statement of operations and losses of \$0.1 million were recorded in other comprehensive income on the balance sheet.

10

Table of Contents

The table below details outstanding forward contracts, which mature in 90 days or less, at May 31, 2009 where the notional amount is determined using contract exchange rates: (*In thousands*)

	Exchange Foreign	Exchange	Notional	
	Currency	U.S. Dollars	Weighted	
	For U.S.	For Foreign		
	Dollars	Currency	Average	
	(Notional	(Notional	Exchange	Fair
Functional Currency:	Amount)	Amount)	Rate*	Value
Australian dollar		\$ 1,554	1.26	\$ (7)
Brazilian real	\$ 6,187		2.04	(137)
Euro		28,514	0.71	(147)
Japanese yen	5,656		95.48	24
South African rand	274		8.03	(2)
U.K. pound		11,284	0.62	(42)
	\$ 12,117	\$ 41,352		\$ (311)

expressed as local currency unit per U.S. dollar

Note 8: Comprehensive Income

The components of comprehensive income include net income, foreign currency translation adjustments and unrealized gains and losses on investments. The following table provides the composition of comprehensive income on an interim basis:

(In thousands)

	Three Months	Ended May 31,	Six Months Ended May 31		
	2009	2008	2009	2008	
Net income, as reported Foreign currency translation adjustments, net of	\$ 6,907	\$14,471	\$10,558	\$27,307	
tax Unrealized losses on investments, net of tax	8,084 (426)	879 (2,465)	7,389 (899)	1,299 (2,401)	
Total comprehensive income	\$14,565	\$12,885	\$17,048	\$26,205	

Note 9: Common Stock Repurchases

In September 2008, the Board of Directors authorized, for the period from October 1, 2008 through September 30, 2009, the purchase of up to 10,000,000 shares of our common stock, at such times that management deems such purchases to be an effective use of cash. We purchased and retired approximately 194,000 shares of our common stock for \$3.8 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009 as compared to approximately 2,088,000 shares of our common stock for \$62.9 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008.

Note 10: Goodwill

Goodwill is the amount by which the cost of acquired net assets in a business acquisition exceeded the fair value of net identifiable assets on the date of purchase. Goodwill in certain jurisdictions changes each period due to changes in foreign currency exchange rates. During the first quarter of fiscal 2009, we completed our annual testing for impairment of goodwill and, based on those tests, concluded that no impairment of goodwill existed as of December 15, 2008. For purposes of the annual impairment test, we assigned goodwill of \$3.0 million to the OpenEdge operating segment, \$123.6 million to the Enterprise Infrastructure operating segment and \$106.8 million to the Data Infrastructure operating segment. See Note 11 for a description of each operating segment. The decrease in goodwill from the end of fiscal 2008 was primarily related to recognition of tax benefits, primarily net operating loss carry-forwards, and changes to the tax attributes of certain items in the preliminary allocation of the purchase price from the acquisition of IONA in September 2008.

11

Table of Contents

Note 11: Segment Information

We base our segment information on a management approach which utilizes our internal reporting structure and we disclosure revenue and operating income based upon internal accounting methods. Our chief decision maker is our Chief Executive Officer.

With the acquisition of IONA in the fourth quarter of fiscal 2008, we have reorganized into four business units for fiscal 2009: (1) OpenEdge, which includes the Progress OpenEdge product line; (2) Apama, which includes the Progress Apama product lines; (3) Integration Infrastructure, which includes the Progress Sonic, Progress Actional, Orbix, Artix and FUSE product lines; and (4) Data Infrastructure, which includes the DataDirect Connect, DataDirect Shadow, Progress DataXtend and Progress ObjectStore product lines.

In the first quarter of fiscal 2009, we realigned our disclosures to conform to this new business unit structure. Based upon the aggregation criteria for segment reporting, we have three reportable segments: (1) the OpenEdge segment; (2) the Enterprise Infrastructure segment, which includes the Apama and Integration Infrastructure business units; and (3) the Data Infrastructure segment. We have aggregated our segments based on similar product line and target customer characteristics. We do not manage our assets, capital expenditures, other income or provision for income taxes by segment. We manage such items on a consolidated company basis.

The following table provides revenue and income from operations from our reportable segments on an interim basis: (*In thousands*)

	Three months ended May 31,		Six months ended May	
	2009	2008	2009	2008
Revenue:				
OpenEdge segment	\$ 67,084	\$ 87,114	\$135,786	\$170,103
Enterprise Infrastructure segment	26,504	17,446	58,040	33,224
Data Infrastructure segment	24,154	23,382	46,325	46,182
Reconciling items	(695)		(2,244)	
Total	\$117,047	\$127,942	\$237,907	\$249,509
Income (loss) from operations:				
OpenEdge segment	\$ 35,663	*	\$ 64,911	*
Enterprise Infrastructure segment	(11,636)	*	(17,579)	*
Data Infrastructure segment	249	*	(263)	*
Reconciling items	(12,734)	*	(30,809)	*
Total	\$ 11,542	*	\$ 16,260	*

* We did not include prior year comparisons for income from operations as it is not practical to restate the fiscal 2008 data into the fiscal 2009 structure

or the fiscal 2009 data into the fiscal 2008 structure.

The reconciling items within revenue represent purchase accounting adjustments for deferred revenue related to the acquisition of IONA, as such amounts are not deducted from internal measurements of segment revenue. Amounts included under reconciling items within income from operations represent amortization of acquired intangibles, stock-based compensation, restructuring and acquisition-related expenses, purchase accounting adjustments for deferred revenue and certain unallocated administrative expenses.

Note 12: Contingencies

On June 1, 2009, we received written notice from the Staff of the Division of Enforcement (the Staff) of the SEC that the SEC s investigation of our historical stock option granting practices has been completed and that the Staff does not intend to recommend any enforcement action against us. We have also been informed that the Staff has completed its investigation and will not recommend any enforcement action against the individual who serves as our Vice President, Corporate Controller and Chief Accounting Officer relating to the same matter.

12

Table of Contents

Our historical stock option granting practices were also the subject of three shareholder derivative lawsuits, which were settled by the Company and the other named defendants in September 2008. With the termination of the SEC s investigation, all outstanding matters relating to our historical stock option granting practices have been resolved. We are subject to various other legal proceedings and claims, either asserted or unasserted, which arise in the ordinary course of business. While the outcome of these other claims cannot be predicted with certainty, management does not believe that the outcome of any of these other legal matters will have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position or results of operations.

Note 13: Restructuring Charges

Q1 2009 Restructuring Plan

During the first quarter of fiscal 2009, our management approved, committed to and initiated plans to restructure and improve efficiencies in our operations as a result of certain management and organizational changes and recent acquisitions. The total expected costs associated with the restructuring aggregated to \$5.7 million, of which \$2.1 million remained to be paid at May 31, 2009. These costs primarily related to employee severance and facilities related expenses, and were recorded to the restructuring expense line item within our consolidated statements of operations. The excess facilities and other costs represent termination costs of automobile leases for employees that have been terminated and excess facilities costs for unused space. As described in Note 11, restructuring charges are not allocated to segments, but managed on a consolidated company basis.

Q4 2008 Restructuring Plan

During the fourth quarter of fiscal 2008, our management approved, committed to and initiated plans to restructure and improve efficiencies in our operations as a result of certain management and organizational changes and recent acquisitions. The total expected costs associated with the restructuring aggregated to \$6.7 million, of which \$0.4 million remained to be paid at May 31, 2009. These costs primarily related to employee severance and facilities related expenses, and were recorded to the restructuring expense line item within our consolidated statements of operations. The excess facilities and other costs represent termination costs of automobile leases for employees that have been terminated and excess facilities costs for unused space.

A summary of the combined activity for the above-mentioned restructuring actions is as follows: (*In thousands*)

	Excess Facilities and Other Costs	Employee Severance and Related Benefits	Total
Balance, December 1, 2008	\$ 676	\$ 5,491	\$ 6,167
Establishment of reserve related to Q1 2009 restructuring	394	5,280	5,674
Adjustments to reserve related to Q4 2008 restructuring	(356)	55	(301)
Adjustments to reserve related to Q1 2009 restructuring	83	(8)	75
Cash disbursements related to Q4 2008 restructuring	(194)	(5,498)	(5,692)
Cash disbursements related to Q1 2009 restructuring	(73)	(3,742)	(3,815)
Translation adjustments	4	420	424
Balance, May 31, 2009	\$ 534	\$ 1,998	\$ 2,532

The balance of the employee severance and related benefits is expected to be paid in 2009. The balance of the excess facilities and related costs is expected to be paid over a period of time ending in 2010.

Restructuring Plan from Prior Acquisitions

In connection with certain of our prior acquisitions, we established reserves for exit costs related to facilities closures and related costs and employee severance included as part of the purchase price allocation. The amounts

13

Table of Contents

included under cash disbursements are net of proceeds received from subrental agreements. A summary of activity is as follows:

(In thousands)

	Facilities Closures and Related Costs	Employee Severance and Related Benefits	Total
Balance, December 1, 2008	\$ 7,393	\$ 1,185	\$ 8,578
Adjustments made to reserve	201		201
Cash disbursements	(812)	(1,185)	(1,997)
Other	222		222
Balance, May 31, 2009	\$ 7,004	\$	\$ 7,004

The amounts included in the Other category represent rent accretion and foreign currency translation adjustments. The balance of the facilities closures and related costs is expected to be paid over a period of time ending in 2013. For all restructuring reserves described above the short-term portion is included in other accrued liabilities and the long-term portion is included in other non-current liabilities on the balance sheet at May 31, 2009.

Note 14: Subsequent Events

On June 30, 2009, we entered into a Separation Agreement with Joseph W. Alsop, our co-founder and former President and Chief Executive Officer. Mr. Alsop resigned as President and Chief Executive Officer on March 29, 2009. Pursuant to the Separation Agreement, Mr. Alsop s employment with us terminated on June 30, 2009. Mr. Alsop will be paid his accrued salary and accrued but unused vacation through such date.

The Separation Agreement also provides for two modifications to Mr. Alsop s existing stock options. First, the Separation Agreement provides for the acceleration of vesting of Mr. Alsop s unvested stock options, which represent the right to purchase 254,464 shares of our common stock. Second, the Separation Agreement extends the timeframe during which Mr. Alsop may exercise all of his stock options following the termination of his employment. Under the terms of the Separation Agreement, Mr. Alsop will be entitled to exercise all of his outstanding stock options, representing options to purchase a total of 1,746,500 shares of our common stock, until the earlier of (a) the original expiration date for each such option or (b) March 31, 2014. In the event that we file an action against Mr. Alsop that alleges breach of the Separation Agreement, Mr. Alsop s right to exercise the options will be subject to an obligation that he place any net proceeds from the sale of shares resulting from such exercise in an escrow account. Mr. Alsop s rights to exercise his stock options will otherwise be governed by the terms of the applicable stock option plan and award agreement.

In connection with the modification of Mr. Alsop s stock options as described above, we expect to recognize stock-based compensation expense of approximately \$5 million in the third quarter of fiscal year 2009. The Separation Agreement does not provide for any cash severance payments to be made, nor any other employee-related benefits to be paid, to Mr. Alsop in connection with his termination of employment.

14

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

The Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 contains certain safe harbor provisions regarding forward-looking statements. This Form 10-Q, and other information provided by us or statements made by our directors, officers or employees from time to time, may contain forward-looking statements and information, which involve risks and uncertainties. Actual future results may differ materially. Statements indicating that we expect, are planning or plan to are forward-looking, as are other statements concerning future financial believe, results, product offerings or other events that have not yet occurred. There are several important factors that could cause actual results or events to differ materially from those anticipated by the forward-looking statements, including but not limited to the following: the receipt and shipment of new orders; the timely release of enhancements to our products; the growth rates of certain market segments; the positioning of our products in those market segments; variations in the demand for professional services and technical support; pricing pressures and the competitive environment in the software industry; the weakness in the U.S. and international economies, which could result in fewer sales of our products and may otherwise harm our business; business and consumer use of the Internet; our ability to complete and integrate acquisitions; our ability to realize the expected benefits and anticipated synergies from acquired businesses; our ability to penetrate international markets and manage our international operations; and changes in exchange rates. Although we have sought to identify the most significant risks to our business, we cannot predict whether, or to what extent, any of such risks may be realized. We also cannot assure you that we have identified all possible issues which we might face. We undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statements that we make.

Overview

We develop, market and distribute software to simplify and accelerate the development, deployment, integration and management of business applications. Our mission is to deliver software products and services that empower partners and customers to improve their development, deployment, integration and management of quality applications worldwide. Our products include development tools, databases, application servers, messaging servers, application management tools, data connectivity products and integration products that enable the highly distributed deployment of responsive applications across internal networks, the Internet and occasionally-connected users. Through our various operating units, we market our products globally to a broad range of organizations in manufacturing, distribution, finance, retail, healthcare, telecommunications, government and many other fields. Most of our products have been developed by our internal product development staff or the internal staffs of acquired companies. We believe that the features and performance of our products are competitive with those of other available development and deployment tools and that none of the current versions of our products are approaching obsolescence. However, we believe that significant investments in new product development and continuing enhancements of our current products will be required to enable us to maintain our competitive position. In particular, some of our products, such as the Apama, Actional and DataXtend product sets, require a higher level of development, distribution and support expenditures, on a percentage of revenue basis, than product lines such as OpenEdge or DataDirect.

We derive a significant portion of our revenue from international operations. In the first three quarters of fiscal 2008, the weakening of the U.S. dollar against most major currencies, primarily the euro and the British pound, positively affected the translation of our results into U.S. dollars. In the last quarter of fiscal 2008 and the first two quarters of fiscal 2009, the strengthening of the U.S. dollar against most major currencies, primarily the euro and the British pound, negatively affected the translation of our results into U.S. dollars.

With the acquisition of IONA in the fourth quarter of fiscal 2008, we have reorganized into four business units for fiscal 2009: (1) OpenEdge which includes the Progress OpenEdge product lines; (2) Apama which includes the Progress Apama product lines; (3) Integration Infrastructure which includes the Progress Sonic, Progress Actional, Orbix, Artix and FUSE product lines; and (4) Data Infrastructure which includes the DataDirect Connect, DataDirect Shadow, Progress DataXtend and Progress ObjectStore product lines. The disclosures below conform to this new business unit structure.

Table of Contents

In fiscal 2008, we completed the acquisitions of Xcalia SA (Xcalia) in February 2008, Mindreef, Inc. (Mindreef) in June 2008 and IONA in September 2008. These acquisitions were designed to expand the size and breadth of our business and/or add complementary products and technologies to existing product sets. We expect to continue to pursue acquisitions designed to expand our business and/or add complimentary products and technologies to our existing product sets.

We believe that existing cash balances together with funds generated from operations will be sufficient to finance our operations and meet our foreseeable cash requirements (including planned capital expenditures, lease commitments, debt payments and other long-term obligations) through at least the next twelve months. To the extent that we complete any future acquisitions, our cash position could be reduced.

We see the most significant risks for the remainder of 2009 to be the continuation of the current macroeconomic climate, which could cause our customers to delay, forego or reduce the amount of their investments in our products or delay payments of amounts due to us. In addition, any further decline in foreign currency exchange rates, primarily the euro, the British pound and the Brazilian real will adversely affect our reported results as amounts earned in other countries are translated into dollars for reporting purposes.

Critical Accounting Policies

Our consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP). These accounting principles require us to make certain estimates, judgments and assumptions. We believe that the estimates, judgments and assumptions upon which we rely are reasonable based upon information available to us at the time that these estimates, judgments and assumptions are made. These estimates, judgments and assumptions can affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities as of the date of the financial statements as well as the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the periods presented. To the extent there are material differences between these estimates, judgments or assumptions and actual results, our financial statements will be affected. The accounting policies that reflect our more significant estimates, judgments and assumptions and which we believe are the most critical to aid in fully understanding and evaluating our reported financial results include the following:

Revenue Recognition

Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

Goodwill and Intangible Assets

Income Tax Accounting

Stock-Based Compensation

Investments in Debt Securities

In many cases, the accounting treatment of a particular transaction is specifically dictated by GAAP and does not require management s judgment in its application. There are also areas in which management s judgment in selecting among available alternatives would not produce a materially different result. Our senior management has reviewed these critical accounting policies and related disclosures with the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors. During the first six months of fiscal 2009, there were no significant changes in our critical accounting policies and estimates. See Note 1 in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 8 of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended November 30, 2008 for a more complete discussion of our critical accounting policies and estimates.

16

Table of Contents

Results of Operations

The following table provides certain income and expense items as a percentage of total revenue, and the percentage change in dollar amounts of such items compared with the corresponding period in the previous fiscal year:

	Po	ercentage of Te	otal Revenue		Period-to- Chan	
	Three Mont		Six Month	s Ended	Three	Six
	May	May	May	May		
	31,	31,	31,	31,	Month	Month
	2009	2008	2009	2008	Period	Period
Revenue:						
Software licenses	33%	35%	35%	36%	(14)%	(6)%
Maintenance and services	67	65	65	64	(5)	(4)
Total revenue	100	100	100	100	(9)	(5)
Costs of revenue:						
Cost of software licenses	1	2	2	2	(29)	(14)
Cost of maintenance and						
services	14	14	14	14	(10)	(5)
Amortization of acquired						
intangibles for purchased		_		_		
technology	4	2	4	2	80	78
Total costs of revenue	19	18	20	18	0	4
Gross profit	81	82	80	82	(10)	(7)
Operating expenses:						
Sales and marketing	37	38	37	38	(10)	(6)
Product development	20	16	20	17	12	17
General and administrative	11	11	12	11	(5)	0
Amortization of other						
acquired intangibles	2	1	2	1	83	78
Restructuring expense	0		2			
Acquisition-related expenses	0		0		*	*
Total operating expenses	70	66	73	67	(2)	5
Income from operations	11	16	7	15	(44)	(57)
Other income	(1)	2	0	2	(121)	(85)
Income before provision for						
taxes	10	18	7	17	(51)	(60)
Provision for income taxes	4	7	3	6	(50)	(59)
Net income	6%	11%	4%	11%	(52)%	(61)%

not meaningful

Revenue. Our total revenue decreased 9% from \$127.9 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$117.0 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009. Total revenue would have increased by 1% if exchange rates had been constant in the second quarter of fiscal 2009 as compared to exchange rates in effect in the second quarter of fiscal 2008. Total revenue decreased 5% from \$249.5 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$237.9 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009. Total revenue would have increased by 5% if exchange rates had been constant in the first six months of fiscal 2009 as compared to exchange rates in effect in the first six months of fiscal 2008. Revenue from our OpenEdge product line decreased in the first six months of fiscal 2009 as compared to the first six months of fiscal 2008, partially offset by an increase in our Enterprise Infrastructure and Data Infrastructure product lines. Revenue from our OpenEdge product line decreased 23% from \$87.1 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$67.1 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009 and decreased 20% from \$170.1 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$135.8 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008. Revenue derived from our Enterprise Infrastructure product lines increased 48% from \$17.4 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$25.8 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009 and increased 68% from \$33.2 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$55.8 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009. Revenue for the Enterprise Infrastructure product line included approximately \$10.3 million of revenue in the second quarter of fiscal 2009 and \$21.6 million of revenue in the first

17

Table of Contents

six months of fiscal 2009 from the product lines acquired in the IONA transaction in the fourth quarter of last year. Revenue from our Data Infrastructure product line increased 3% from \$23.4 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$24.2 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009 and increased less than 1% from \$46.2 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$46.3 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009.

Software license revenue decreased 14% from \$45.0 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$38.5 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009. Software license revenue would have decreased by 7% if exchange rates had been constant in the second quarter of fiscal 2009 as compared to exchange rates in effect in the second quarter of fiscal 2008. Software license revenue decreased 6% from \$90.1 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$84.4 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009. Software license revenue would have increased by 2% if exchange rates had been constant in the first six months of fiscal 2009 as compared to exchange rates in effect in the first six months of fiscal 2008. Excluding the impact of changes in exchange rates, the decrease in software license revenue was due to a decrease in our OpenEdge product lines partially offset by an increase in our Enterprise Infrastructure and Data Infrastructure product lines. Software license revenue from direct end users and indirect channels, primarily OpenEdge application partners, both decreased in the second quarter of fiscal 2009 as compared to the second quarter of fiscal 2008.

Maintenance and services revenue decreased 5% from \$82.9 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$78.5 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009. Maintenance and services revenue would have increased by 6% if exchange rates had been constant in the second quarter of fiscal 2009 as compared to exchange rates in effect in the second quarter of fiscal 2008. Maintenance and services revenue decreased 4% from \$159.4 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$153.5 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009. Maintenance and services revenue would have increased by 7% if exchange rates had been constant in the first six months of fiscal 2009 as compared to exchange rates in effect in the first six months of fiscal 2008. Excluding the impact of changes in exchange rates, the decrease in maintenance and services revenue was primarily the result of a decrease in professional services revenue partially offset by an increase in our installed customer base, primarily from the acquisition of IONA, and renewal of maintenance.

Total revenue generated in markets outside North America decreased 18% from \$76.5 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$62.5 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009 and represented 60% of total revenue in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 and 53% of total revenue in the second quarter of fiscal 2009. Revenue from the three major regions outside North America, consisting of EMEA, Latin America and Asia Pacific, each decreased in the second quarter of fiscal 2009 as compared to the second quarter of fiscal 2008. Total revenue generated in markets outside North America would have represented 58% of total revenue if exchange rates had been constant in the second quarter of fiscal 2009 as compared to the exchange rates in effect in the second quarter of fiscal 2008.

Total revenue generated in markets outside North America decreased 12% from \$147.7 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$129.9 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009 and represented 59% of total revenue in the first six months of fiscal 2009. Revenue from the three major regions outside North America, consisting of EMEA, Latin America and Asia Pacific, each decreased in fiscal 2009 as compared to fiscal 2008. Total revenue generated in markets outside North America would have represented 58% of total revenue if exchange rates had been constant in the first six months of fiscal 2009 as compared to the exchange rates in effect in the first six months of fiscal 2008.

Cost of Software Licenses. Cost of software licenses consists primarily of costs of royalties, product media, documentation, duplication, packaging and electronic software distribution. Cost of software licenses decreased 29% from \$2.2 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$1.5 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009, and decreased as a percentage of software license revenue from 5% in the first quarter of fiscal 2008 to 4% in the first quarter of fiscal 2009. Cost of software licenses decreased 14% from \$4.5 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$3.8 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009, and remained the same as a percentage of software licenses revenue at 5% in the first six months of fiscal 2008 and fiscal 2009. The dollar decrease for the second quarter and for the first six months was primarily due to lower royalty expense for products and technologies licensed or resold from third parties. Cost of software licenses as a percentage of software license revenue varies from period to period depending upon the relative product mix.

18

Table of Contents

Cost of Maintenance and Services. Cost of maintenance and services consists primarily of costs of providing customer technical support, education and consulting. Cost of maintenance and services decreased 10% from \$17.7 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$16.0 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009, and decreased as a percentage of maintenance and services revenue from 21% in the first quarter of fiscal 2008 to 20% in the first quarter of fiscal 2009. Cost of maintenance and services decreased 5% from \$35.4 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$33.3 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009, and remained the same percentage of maintenance and services revenue at 22%. The total dollar amount in the second quarter of fiscal 2009 and in the first six months of fiscal 2009 decreased primarily due to lower usage of third-party contractors for service engagements, partially offset by higher headcount related expenses. Our technical support, education and consulting headcount increased by 18% from the end of the second quarter of fiscal 2009.

Amortization of Acquired Intangibles for Purchased Technology. Amortization of acquired intangibles for purchased technology represents the amortization of the value assigned to technology-related intangible assets obtained in business combinations. Amortization of acquired intangibles for purchased technology increased 80% from \$2.8 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$5.1 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009. Amortization of acquired intangibles for purchased technology increased 78% from \$5.5 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$9.8 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009. The increase was due to amortization expense associated with the acquisitions of Mindreef and IONA which occurred in the second half of fiscal 2008.

Gross Profit. Our gross profit decreased 10% from \$105.2 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$94.5 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009. Our gross profit as a percentage of total revenue decreased from 82% in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to 81% in the second quarter of fiscal 2009. Our gross profit decreased 7% from \$204.2 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$190.9 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009. Our gross profit as a percentage of total revenue decreased from 82% in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to 80% in the first six months of fiscal 2009. The decrease in our gross profit percentage was due to the increase in amortization expense of acquired intangibles for purchased technology as described above.

Sales and Marketing. Sales and marketing expenses decreased 10% from \$48.2 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$43.5 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009, and decreased as a percentage of total revenue from 38% to 37%. Sales and marketing expenses decreased 7% from \$94.0 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$87.8 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009, and decreased as a percentage of total revenue from 38% to 37%. The decrease in sales and marketing expenses was due to changes in foreign exchange rates and restructuring activities that occurred in the fourth quarter of fiscal 2008 and the first quarter of fiscal 2009, partially offset by the addition of sales and marketing personnel from IONA. Our sales and marketing headcount increased by 1% from the end of the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to the end of the second quarter of fiscal 2009.

Product Development. Product development expenses increased 12% from \$20.5 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$23.0 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009, and increased as a percentage of revenue from 16% to 20%. Product development expenses increased from \$41.2 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$47.9 in the first six months of fiscal 2009, and increased as a percentage of revenue from 17% to 20%. The dollar increase was primarily due to headcount-related expenses for the development teams from the Mindreef and IONA transactions, which occurred in the second half of fiscal 2008. Our product development headcount increased by 24% from the end of the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to the end of the second quarter of fiscal 2009. The increase in headcount is primarily due to the acquisitions of Mindreef and IONA in the second half of fiscal 2008. General and Administrative. General and administrative expenses include the costs of our finance, human resources, legal, information systems and administrative departments. General and administrative expenses decreased 5% from \$14.6 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$13.8 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009, and increased as a percentage of revenue from 11% to 12%. General and administrative expenses decreased slightly from \$28.5 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$28.4 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009, and increased as a percentage of revenue from 11% to 12%. The dollar decrease was primarily due to lower headcount related expenses and lower costs associated with professional services fees related to the investigation of our historical stock option grant practices and derivative lawsuits. Our administrative headcount remained the same from the end of the

Table of Contents 31

second guarter of fiscal 2008 to the end of the second guarter of fiscal 2009.

19

Table of Contents

Restructuring Expenses. During the first quarter of fiscal 2009, our management approved, committed to and initiated plans to restructure and improve efficiencies in our operations as a result of certain management and organizational changes and our recent acquisitions. The total costs associated with the restructuring was \$5.4 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009, primarily related to employee severance and, to a lesser extent, termination costs of automobile leases for terminated employees and excess facilities costs for unused space.

Amortization of Other Acquired Intangibles. Amortization of other acquired intangibles primarily represents the amortization of value assigned to non-technology-related intangible assets obtained in business combinations. Amortization of other acquired intangibles increased from \$1.3 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$2.5 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009. Amortization of other acquired intangibles increased from \$2.7 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$4.8 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009. The increase in both periods was due to amortization expense associated with the acquisitions of Mindreef and IONA which occurred in the second half of fiscal 2008.

Income From Operations. Income from operations decreased 44% from \$20.6 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to \$11.5 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009 and decreased as a percentage of total revenue from 16% in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to 11% in the second quarter of fiscal 2009. Income from operations decreased 57% from \$37.8 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$16.3 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009 and decreased as a percentage of total revenue from 15% in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to 7% in the first six months of fiscal 2009.

The decrease in the first six months of fiscal 2009 as compared to the first six months of fiscal 2008 was driven by the decrease in gross profit of 7% and the increase in operating expenses of 5%. This expense increase was due to the restructuring charge of \$5.4 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009, additional expenses incurred as a result of our recent acquisitions and an increase in headcount related expense. Our total headcount increased 10% from the end of the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to the end of the second quarter of fiscal 2009. The increase in headcount is primarily due to the acquisitions of Mindreef and IONA in the second half of fiscal 2008.

Other Income. Other income decreased 121% from \$2.2 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 to (\$0.5) million in the second quarter of fiscal 2009. Other income decreased 85% from \$5.3 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008 to \$0.8 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009. The decrease in both periods was primarily due to a decrease in interest income resulting from lower interest rates, lower average cash and short-term investment balances, and higher foreign exchange losses.

Provision for Income Taxes. Our effective tax rate was 38.0% in the first six months of fiscal 2009 as compared to 36.5% in the first six months of fiscal 2008. The increase in our effective tax rate was due to lower amounts of deductible stock based compensation and lower amounts of tax exempt interest.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

At the end of the second quarter of fiscal 2009, our cash and short-term investments totaled \$148.7 million. The increase of \$30.2 million since the end of fiscal 2008 was primarily due to cash generated from operations. In addition to the \$148.7 million of cash and short-term investments, we had \$56.2 million in investments related to auction rate securities (ARS) that are classified as noncurrent. Our ARS are floating rate securities with longer-term maturities that were marketed by financial institutions with auction reset dates at primarily 28 or 35 day intervals to provide short-term liquidity. The remaining contractual maturities of these securities range from 7 to 38 years. The underlying collateral of the ARS consist of municipal bonds, which are insured by monoline insurance companies, and student loans, which are supported by the federal government as part of the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP) and by the monoline insurance companies. Beginning in February 2008, auctions for these securities began to fail, and the interest rates for these ARS reset to the maximum rate per the applicable investment offering document. At November 30, 2008, our ARS investments totaled \$72.4 million at par value. During the first six months of fiscal 2009, investments totaling \$5.4 million were redeemed at par by the issuer, resulting in a net reduction of the par value of our ARS investments to \$67.0 million.

20

Table of Contents

For each of the ARS remaining in our portfolio, we evaluated the risks related to the structure, collateral and liquidity of the investment, and forecasted the probability of issuer default, auction failure and a successful auction at par or a redemption at par for each future auction period. The weighted average cash flow for each period was then discounted back to present value for each security. Based on this methodology, we determined that the fair value of our ARS investments is \$56.2 million, and we recorded a temporary impairment charge in accumulated other comprehensive income of \$8.8 million to reduce the value of our available-for sale ARS investments. In the first six months of fiscal 2009, we recorded a gain in earnings of \$0.8 million to increase the value of our ARS investments classified as trading securities, offset by a similar loss on the put option related to the ARS rights offering discussed below. With the exception of the ARS acquired as part of the acquisition of IONA discussed below, we will not be able to access these remaining funds until a future auction for these ARS is successful, we sell the securities in a secondary market, or they are redeemed by the issuer. As such, these remaining investments currently lack short-term liquidity and are therefore classified as noncurrent on the balance sheet at May 31, 2009. Based on our cash and short-term investments balance of \$148.7 million and expected operating cash flows, we do not anticipate the lack of liquidity associated with these ARS to adversely affect our ability to conduct business and believe we have the ability to hold the affected securities throughout the currently estimated recovery period. Therefore, the impairment on these securities is considered only temporary in nature. If the credit rating of either the security issuer or the third-party insurer underlying the investments deteriorates, we may be required to adjust the carrying value of the ARS through an impairment charge.

In November 2008, we accepted a settlement offer in the form of a rights offering from UBS Financial Services (UBS), the investment firm that brokered the original purchases of the \$18.0 million par value of ARS that we acquired as part of the acquisition of IONA. This rights offering provides us with the option (the put option) to sell these securities at par value to UBS during a period beginning on June 30, 2010. Since the settlement agreement is a legally enforceable firm commitment, the put option is recognized as a financial asset at fair value in our financial statements at May 31, 2009, and accounted for separately from the associated securities. The fair value of the put option is based on the difference in value between the par value and the fair value of the associated ARS. We have elected to measure the put option at its fair value pursuant to FASB Statement No. 159, The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities
Including an amendment of FASB Statement No. 115 , and subsequent changes in fair value will also be recognized in current period earnings. Since we intend to exercise the put option in June 2010, we do not have the intent to hold the associated auction rate securities until recovery or maturity. Therefore, we have classified these securities as trading pursuant to FASB Statement No. 115, Accounting for Certain Investments in Debt and Equity Securities, which requires changes in the fair value of these securities to be recorded in current period earnings, which we believe will substantially offset changes in the fair value of the put option. We generated \$17.9 million in cash from operations in the first six months of fiscal 2009 as compared to \$46.8 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008. The decrease in cash generated from operations in the first six months of fiscal 2009 over the first six months of fiscal 2008 was primarily due to decreased profitability and changes in working

A summary of our cash flows from operations for the first six months of fiscal years 2009 and 2008 is as follows: (*In thousands*)

	Six Months Ended May 31, 2009 2008		
Net income	\$ 10,558	\$ 27,307	
Depreciation, amortization and other noncash charges	27,754	21,568	
Tax benefit from stock plans	(234)	877	
Changes in operating assets and liabilities	(20,157)	(2,921)	
Total	\$ 17,921	\$ 46,831	

Accounts receivable decreased by \$5.9 million from the end of fiscal 2008. Accounts receivable days sales outstanding, or DSO, increased to 68 days at the end of the second quarter of fiscal 2009 as compared to 61 days at 21

Table of Contents

the end of fiscal 2008 and increased by 6 days from 62 days at the end of the second quarter of fiscal 2008. We target a DSO range of 60 to 80 days.

We purchased property and equipment totaling \$3.2 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009 as compared to \$3.9 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008. The purchases consisted primarily of computer equipment and software and building and leasehold improvements.

In September 2008, the Board of Directors authorized, for the period from October 1, 2008 through September 30, 2009, the purchase of up to 10,000,000 shares of our common stock, at such times that we deem such purchases to be an effective use of cash. We purchased and retired approximately 194,000 shares of our common stock for \$3.8 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009 as compared to approximately 2,088,000 shares of our common stock for \$62.9 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008.

We received \$5.4 million in the first six months of fiscal 2009 from the exercise of stock options and the issuance of shares under our Employee Stock Purchase Plan as compared to \$18.0 million in the first six months of fiscal 2008. We believe that existing cash balances together with funds generated from operations will be sufficient to finance our operations and meet our foreseeable cash requirements (including planned capital expenditures, lease commitments, debt payments, cash acquisitions and other long-term obligations) through at least the next twelve months. Revenue Backlog Our aggregate revenue backlog at May 31, 2009 was approximately \$172 million of which \$155 million was included on our balance sheet as deferred revenue, primarily related to unexpired maintenance and support contracts. At May 31, 2009, the remaining amount of backlog of approximately \$17 million was composed of multi-year licensing arrangements of approximately \$16 million and open software license orders received but not shipped of approximately \$1 million. Our backlog of orders not included on the balance sheet is not subject to our normal accounting controls for information that is either reported in or derived from our basic financial statements. We typically fulfill most of our software license orders within 30 days of acceptance of a purchase order. Assuming all other revenue recognition criteria have been met, we recognize software license revenue upon shipment of the product, or if delivered electronically, when the customer has the right to access the software. Because there are many elements governing when revenue is recognized, including when orders are shipped, credit approval, completion of internal control processes over revenue recognition and other factors, management has some control in determining the period in which certain revenue is recognized. We frequently have open software license orders at the end of the quarter which have not shipped or have otherwise not met all the required criteria for revenue recognition. Although the amount of open software license orders may vary at any time, we generally do not believe that the amount, if any, of such software license orders at the end of a particular quarter is a reliable indicator of future performance. In addition, there is no industry standard for the definition of backlog and there may be an element of estimation in determining the amount. As such, direct comparisons with other companies may be difficult or potentially misleading.

Guarantees and Indemnification Obligations

We include standard intellectual property indemnification provisions in our licensing agreements in the ordinary course of business. Pursuant to our product license agreements, we will indemnify, hold harmless, and agree to reimburse the indemnified party for losses suffered or incurred by the indemnified party, generally business partners or customers, in connection with certain patent, copyright or other intellectual property infringement claims by third parties with respect to our products. Other agreements with our customers provide indemnification for claims relating to property damage or personal injury resulting from the performance of services by us or our subcontractors. Historically, our costs to defend lawsuits or settle claims relating to such indemnity agreements have been insignificant. Accordingly, the estimated fair value of these indemnification provisions is immaterial.

Legal and Other Regulatory Matters

See discussion regarding legal and other regulatory matters in Part II, Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

22

Table of Contents

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

Our only significant off-balance sheet commitments relate to operating lease obligations. We have no off-balance sheet arrangements within the meaning of Item 303(a)(4) of Regulation S-K. Future annual minimum rental lease payments are detailed in Note 11 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended November 30, 2008.

New Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2006, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 141R, Business Combinations (SFAS 141R). SFAS 141R establishes a framework to improve the relevance and comparability of the information that a reporting entity provides in its financial reports about a business combination and its effects. SFAS 141R applies prospectively to business combinations for which the acquisition date is on or after the beginning of the first annual reporting period beginning on or after December 15, 2008. We will apply SFAS 141R to any acquisition after the date of adoption.

In December 2007, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 160, Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements, an amendment of ARB No. 51 (SFAS 160). This standard changes the accounting for noncontrolling (minority) interests in consolidated financial statements including the requirements to classify noncontrolling interests as a component of consolidated shareholders equity, and the elimination of minority interest accounting in results of operations with earnings attributable to noncontrolling interests reported as a part of consolidated earnings.

Additionally, SFAS 160 revises the accounting for both increases and decreases in a parent s controlling ownership interest. SFAS 160 will not be effective for us until December 1, 2009. We are currently evaluating the impact of adopting SFAS 160 on our consolidated financial statements.

In April 2008, the FASB issued FSP FAS 142-3, Determination of the Useful Life of Intangible Assets . FSP FAS 142-3 amends the factors that should be considered in developing renewal or extension assumptions used to determine the useful life of a recognized intangible asset under FASB Statement No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets . FSP FAS 142-3 will not be effective for us until December 1, 2009. We are currently evaluating the impact of adopting FSP FAS 142-3 on our consolidated financial statements.

In April 2009, the FASB issued three related FSPs: (i) FSP FAS No. 115-2 and FAS No. 124-2, Recognition of Presentation of Other-Than-Temporary Impairments (FSP FAS 115-2 and FAS 124-2), (ii) FSP FAS No. 107-1 and Accounting Principles Board Opinion (APB) No. 28-1, Interim Disclosures about Fair Value of Financial Instruments (FSP FAS 107-1 and APB 28-1), and (iii) FSP FAS No. 157-4, Determining the Fair Value When the Volume and Level of Activity for the Asset or Liability Have Significantly Decreased and Identifying Transactions That Are Not Orderly (FSP FAS 157-4), which will be effective for us beginning in the third quarter of fiscal 2009. FSP FAS 115-2 and FAS 124-2 amend the other-than-temporary impairment guidance in U.S. GAAP for debt securities to modify the requirement for recognizing other-than-temporary impairments, change the existing impairment model, and modify the presentation and frequency of related disclosures. FSP FAS 107-1 and APB 28-1 require disclosures about fair value of financial instruments for interim reporting periods as well as in annual financial statements. FSP FAS 157-4 provides additional guidance for estimating fair value in accordance with FASB Statement No. 157, Fair Value Measurements. We are currently evaluating the impact of adopting these FSPs, but we do not expect the adoption to have a material impact on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

During the first six months of fiscal 2009, there were no significant changes to our quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk. Please refer to Part II, Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for our fiscal year ended November 30, 2008 for a more complete discussion of the market risks we encounter.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

(a) Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures. Our management, including the chief executive officer and the chief financial officer, carried out an evaluation of the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as

Table of Contents

of the end of the period covered by this report. Based on that evaluation, our chief executive officer and chief financial officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were not effective at May 31, 2009 because of the material weakness discussed below. A material weakness is defined as a deficiency, or combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the company s annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. We determined that we do not have adequate operation of internal controls to ensure the accurate and complete accumulation of information used to report the statement of cash flows on a timely basis. Specifically, review procedures intended to identify errors in the data accumulation process did not operate effectively. As a result of this material weakness, an error was identified after financial information was reported in our press release, but was corrected prior to our filings included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. The error was corrected after our normal closing process and resulted in a reclassification of amounts reported as net cash provided by operating activities of \$12.9 million, and an increase in the net cash provided by investing activities and amounts reported related to the effect of exchange rate changes on cash by an aggregate offsetting amount. The error did not impact the Company s total cash and equivalents as of any reported date or the total changes in cash and equivalents for the period. (b) Changes in internal control over financial reporting. No changes in our internal control over financial reporting occurred during the quarter ended May 31, 2009 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting, other than the material weakness described above. As a result of the material weakness described above, we performed additional post close review procedures that provided us with reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of the data used in our cash flow and more detailed overall review of our financial statements. In future periods we plan to remediate the material weakness by instituting additional cross checking and data validation procedures as well as improved internal communication and review procedures related to review of the cash flow statement. We will also evaluate our system processes to determine if modifications are necessary, although do not expect that any system modifications or other aspects of the remediation would require significant expenditures.

We are committed to finalizing our remediation action plan and implementing the necessary review enhancements to remediate the material weakness described above. The material weakness will not be considered remediated until:

(1) the new processor are designed appropriately controlled and involvements define a refficient poried of time and

(1) the new processes are designed, appropriately controlled and implemented for a sufficient period of time and

(2) we have sufficient evidence that the new processes and related controls are operating effectively.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

On June 1, 2009, we received written notice from the Staff of the Division of Enforcement (the Staff) of the SEC that the SEC s investigation of our historical stock option granting practices has been completed and that the Staff does not intend to recommend any enforcement action against us. We have also been informed that the Staff has completed its investigation and will not recommend any enforcement action against the individual who serves as our Vice President, Corporate Controller and Chief Accounting Officer relating to the same matter.

Our historical stock option granting practices were also the subject of three shareholder derivative lawsuits, which were settled by the Company and the other named defendants in September 2008. With the termination of the SEC s investigation, all outstanding matters relating to our historical stock option granting practices have been resolved.

24

Table of Contents

We are subject to various other legal proceedings and claims, either asserted or unasserted, which arise in the ordinary course of business. While the outcome of these other claims cannot be predicted with certainty, management does not believe that the outcome of any of these other legal matters will have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position or results of operations.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

We operate in a rapidly changing environment that involves certain risks and uncertainties, some of which are beyond our control. In addition to the information provided below, please refer to Part I, Item 1A (Risk Factors) in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended November 30, 2008 for a more complete discussion regarding certain factors that could materially affect our business, financial condition or future results.

The effects of the global economic crisis have adversely affected, and are expected to continue to adversely affect, our business and operating results. The current global economic crisis has caused businesses to seek to reduce spending. As a result, our customers have been decreasing the size of, foregoing or delaying, new investments in our products. Accordingly, our license revenue for our first six months of 2009 was below our license revenue for the first six months of 2008 and we expect license revenue for the remainder of 2009 will be below license revenue for 2008. Declines in license sales could also cause future declines in maintenance and consulting services revenue. If our customers further reduce or delay, or decide to forego, investments in our products, our revenue will likely decline further.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

Items 2(a) and 2(b) are not applicable.

(c) Stock Repurchases

(In thousands, except per share data)

					Total Number	Maximum
					of	Number of
					Shares	
					Purchased	Shares That May
		Total			As Part of	
		Number	A	verage	Publicly	Yet Be Purchased
		Of		Price	Announced	Under the Plans
		Shares		Paid	Plans	or
Period:		Purchased(1)	Pei	Share	Or Programs	Programs (2)
Mar. 1, 2009	Mar. 31, 2009					9,739
Apr. 1, 2009	Apr. 30, 2009					9,739
May 1, 2009	May 31, 2009	93	\$	21.99	93	9,646
Total		93	\$	21.99	93	9,646

(1) 807 shares were surrendered to us by employees in settlement of payroll withholding obligations relating to the vesting of restricted share

awards.

(2) In

September 2008,

our Board of

Directors

authorized, for

the period from

October 1, 2008

through

September 30,

2009, the

purchase of up to

10,000,000

shares of our

common stock.

Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders

At the annual meeting of our shareholders held on May 12, 2009, the shareholders voted on the items described below:

To fix the number of directors constituting the full board at six:

For	Against	Abstain	Broker Non-Vote
34,828,774	1,056,799	24,507	0
	2	25	

Table of Contents

To elect the following six directors: Barry N. Bycoff, Ram Gupta, Charles F. Kane, David A. Krall, Michael L. Mark and Richard D. Reidy:

		Withhold
Nominee	For	Authority
Barry N. Bycoff	34,044,011	1,866,069
Ram Gupta	32,551,654	3,358,426
Charles F. Kane	34,762,729	1,147,351
David A. Krall	32,602,330	3,307,750
Michael L. Mark	31,620,052	4,290,028
Richard D. Reidy	34,697,661	1,212,419

To act upon a proposal to amend the Company s 1991 Employee Stock Purchase Plan to increase the maximum number of shares that may be issued under the plan from 4,000,000 to 4,500,000 shares:

For	Against	Abstain	Broker Non-Vote
28,682,106	3,381,442	10,616	3,835,917

To act upon a proposal to ratify the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal year 2009:

For	Against	Abstain	Broker Non-Vote
35,033,119	855,604	21,355	0

Item 5. Other Information

On May 12, 2009, at the annual meeting of our shareholders, our shareholders approved an amendment to our 1991 Employee Stock Purchase Plan to increase the maximum number of shares that may be issued under the plan from 4,000,000 to 4,500,000 shares.

We are supplementally providing the following information. On March 30, 2009, we announced the appointment of Barry N. Bycoff, a current member of our Board of Directors, to the newly-created role of Executive Chairman of the Board of Directors. In connection with his appointment as Executive Chairman, on May 12, 2009, we entered into an employment letter agreement with Mr. Bycoff with respect to his employment as Executive Chairman. A copy of this employment letter agreement is filed as Exhibit 10.21 to this Form 10-Q.

Under the terms of the employment letter agreement, Mr. Bycoff is to perform the following duties as Executive Chairman for a one-year term:

Provide advice to the Chief Executive Officer with a principal focus on strategic matters;

Consult in the annual performance evaluation of the CEO;

Work with the Lead Independent Director and the CEO to prepare Board of Directors meeting agendas;

Chair meetings of the Board of Directors; and

Report on our overall progress.

Mr. Bycoff agreed to spend twenty (20) hours per week performing these duties, with at least two working days per week spent at our headquarters in Bedford, Massachusetts.

As Executive Chairman, Mr. Bycoff is entitled to a base salary of \$250,000 and he is eligible to participate as a part-time employee in our employee benefits plans. As provided in the employment letter agreement, on May 12, 2009, Mr. Bycoff was issued 40,000 restricted stock units, which will vest in two equal installments, with the first

Table of Contents 41

26

Table of Contents

installment vesting six months after issuance and the second installment vesting six months thereafter, subject to his continued service as Executive Chairman. Mr. Bycoff is not entitled to participate in any of our company bonus plans. The foregoing compensation will be in lieu of any other compensation to which he would otherwise be entitled as a member of the Board of Directors during his term as Executive Chairman.

In the event of (a) Mr. Bycoff s death, (b) Mr. Bycoff s disability, or (c) Mr. Bycoff s removal as Executive Chairman by the Board of Directors, in each case, occurring prior to the expiration of the one year term, (i) Mr. Bycoff (or his estate, as the case may be) is to be paid the unpaid portion of his base salary for the remainder of the term, payable in one lump sum within 30 days and (ii) all unvested restricted stock units will immediately vest. Mr. Bycoff will not be entitled to receive any severance or other amounts in connection with the foregoing.

Item 6. Exhibits

The following exhibits are filed or furnished as part of this quarterly report on Form 10-Q:

Exhibit No.	Description
10.8	Progress Software Corporation 1991 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, as amended and restated (incorporated by reference to Annex A to our Proxy Statement filed with the SEC on April 10, 2009)
10.12*	Progress Software Corporation 2009 Fiscal Year Non-Employee Director Compensation Program
10.21*	Employment Letter Agreement, dated May 12, 2009, by and between Progress Software Corporation and Barry N. Bycoff regarding the terms of Mr. Bycoff s employment as Executive Chairman of the Board of Directors of Progress Software Corporation
10.22*	Employment Letter Agreement, dated May 12, 2009, by and between Progress Software Corporation and Richard D. Reidy regarding the terms of Mr. Reidy s compensation as Chief Executive Officer of Progress Software Corporation
31.1*	Certification Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act Richard D. Reidy
31.2*	Certification Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act Norman R. Robertson
32.1*	Certification Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act

^{*} Filed herewith

27

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

PROGRESS SOFTWARE CORPORATION

(Registrant)

Dated: July 10, 2009 /s/ Richard D. Reidy

Richard D. Reidy

President and Chief Executive Officer

(Principal Executive Officer)

Dated: July 10, 2009 /s/ Norman R. Robertson

Norman R. Robertson

Senior Vice President, Finance and

Administration and Chief Financial Officer

(Principal Financial Officer)

Dated: July 10, 2009 /s/ David H. Benton, Jr.

David H. Benton, Jr.

Vice President and Corporate Controller

(Principal Accounting Officer)

28